At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, March 19, 2009, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Ed Hennessy

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   

Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Charles Graham

Ms. Christine Merriman

Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

PETITION 2009-07:  A Special Use Permit to allow a high school district administration office in an existing commercial structure, and to allow installation of a 50 ft. high roof-mounted wireless communications tower, located at 300 Caterpillar Dr.    

Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Rich Pagliaro, Joliet Township High School District 204, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Pagliaro did not have any questions or additional comments. 

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Gene Briscoe, Rivers Edge Ct., Minooka, Il.  Mr. Briscoe asked if the tower will be strictly for school use, will it be rented out for others to use.  Mr. Pagliaro said that it will be used strictly for school use.  Mr. Briscoe asked if Joliet had a provision regarding the fall-zone and the proximity to other buildings.  Mr. Fisher said that this is a minimal sized antenna with a small dish at the top.  It is not the heavy, large 4-foot wide type telecommunications tower.  Mr. Fisher said that it is on the roof and hundreds of feet away from any adjacent properties.  
Mr. Briscoe said that the high school recently leased space within the facility for a daycare center with a large playground area.  He asked if any consideration has been made regarding the tower falling in proximity to the playground area.  Mr. Fisher said the antenna is quite different than a cell tower.  Mr. Pagliaro said that the antenna will not be located near the playground.  He said that the antenna will be located on the top part of the building that is approximately 130 feet in length, so that if the antenna did fall, it would fall completely on the roof.  Chairman Hennessey mentioned that the State of Illinois would have to approve of the location of the daycare.  Mr. Pagliaro said that the Regional Office of Education is fully aware of what the high school is planning to do, and other agencies will also regulate the operation of the daycare.
Mr. Briscoe said that that all of the cell towers are unsightly no matter where they are located.  Chairman Hennessey asked if Mr. Briscoe lived in the area, and Mr. Briscoe said that he lived in Minooka.  Mr. Fisher said that the Zoning Board and City Council approved the same type of communication tower at Joliet West High School and it is not at all noticeable.  He said that this is a very large site with the building set far back from the road with significant landscaping around it.  Mr. Briscoe said that he objects this proposal and believes there are other systems available rather than a 50 foot tower.  

Ms. Powers asked Mr. Briscoe to point out his property on the aerial shown on the screen.  Mr. Briscoe said that he currently has no property immediately adjacent to this property.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Janet Markelz, O’Toole Dr., Minooka, Il.  Ms. Markelz said that she owns the building and property next to this site.  She said that it is very windy at this location, and if the tower fell and the wind carried it, it could come very close to her building.  Ms. Markelz said that she was concerned about the playground, which will be located facing the very busy McDonough St.  Mr.  Fisher said that all of the State regulations and guidelines would have to be followed, and a fence would be required.  Ms. Markelz said that this whole plan looked like it would affect property values.  Mr. Fisher said that the issue before the Zoning Board is the antenna and not the playground area.  Ms. Markelz said that since the building will be used for daycare instead of a business, it changes everything about the use of the property.  
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.   

Petition 2009-07 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-08:  A Variation of Use to allow operation of a towing 
business, a 

B-3 (general business) use, in an R-3 (one and two family residential) zoning district located at 911-913 N. Broadway St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.  Mr. Fisher added that the second floor is currently occupied by a long-time resident.  Planning staff has negotiated with the property owners that once the tenant moves, that the second floor no longer be used for residential use.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Miles Jenkins, Attorney, Clinton St., Joliet, Il.  He said that Mr. Bartel has worked extensively with planning staff to improve the property into an acceptable condition as requested.  
Mr. Riggs asked if there will be any other parking areas that will remain gravel and not be blacktopped.  Mr. Fisher said that all parking areas where there will be vehicle parking will have asphalt parking areas.  He said that storm detention, curbing and asphalt will be done according to the Public Works code.  Mr. Jenkins said that improvements will include everything required including ample parking, retention, landscaping and the demolition of another building for the beautification of the property.
Mr. Riggs asked if outside storage would be located within the fenced area.  Mr. Fisher said that vehicles will be stored within the fence lines.   Mr. Riggs asked if the tow trucks would still be parked out front now that there will be additional parking in the rear.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Richard Bartel, Dick’s Towing Service, Inc., Broadway St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Bartel said that the tow trucks are not parked out front in the evening.  Mr. Riggs and Ms. Nevarez said that they have seen tow trucks parked out front many times in the evening and overnight, and they do no longer want that to occur.  Mr. Bartel said that additional space has been leased that will allow him to park the tow trucks and other equipment to that area.  He said that the trucks can be parked behind or adjacent to the building at 911 N. Broadway, and that no tow truck vehicles will be parked behind 913 N. Broadway St.  Mr. Riggs stated that an added condition would be that no tow truck vehicles can be parked in front on Broadway St.  
Ms. Powers asked if the second story residence will be inspected until the tenant moves out.  Mr. Fisher said that the unit could be put on the Rental Inspection Program, and Ms. Powers added the condition.    

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition (including all conditions), and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.   

Petition 2009-08 was approved with four aye votes.
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REPEAL OF PETITION 1995-113:  A Variation of Use to allow a general office, an R-B (restricted business) use, in an R-2 (single-family residential) zoning district located at 911 N. Broadway St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.  Mr. Fisher said that there will be no need for this variation to be in place once the property is demolished and the business is moved to the new building located at 913 N. Broadway St.  He asked that the repeal go into effect once the business has relocated.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to repeal the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.   

Petition 2009-08 was repealed with four aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the February 19, 2009 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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